[bookmark: _GoBack]Statewide Homeless Council
December 13, 2016
*9:30 a.m. – 2:00 p.m.*

Location:      	MaineHousing 353 Water Street Augusta, Maine
MaineHousing Conference Room, behind the Reception Desk
SHC meets regularly the second Tuesday of each month 9:30 am-2:00 pm

Attendees: Cullen Ryan, Josh D’Alessio, Don Harden, Donna Kelley, John Gallagher.
Boyd Kronholm (phone), Chet Barnes, Jon Bradley, Dave McClusky
Guests: Scott Tibbitts, Arwen Agee, Mary Frances Bartlett, Ginny Dill, Cindy Namer, Rob Parritt, Joe McNally, Jenny Stasio, Chris Roberts, Mike Merrill

Minutes: The Annual SHC Goals attachment posted with the minutes was not the most recent version.   Other than that, the minutes were APPROVED as submitted. Cullen pointed out that these are the last minutes from Paula, and thanked her (in absentia) for all the work she did on behalf of the Council.

Policy Committee Update: Met Friday. Congress has passed a Continuing Resolution to keep the government running, but it also means the same problems with cuts and sequestration are still there.  
Cloture for the State Legislature will be 12/30/16. We need to see how the Governor’s Budget will impact homelessness, and we will need to educate new members of the legislature on the issues. Cullen’s State/Federal Update appears at the end of these minutes.

MCoC Updates:  Planning for the upcoming Point-in-Time Count, with a focus on Homeless Youth. There is a Steering Committee Retreat on Thursday to discuss, among other things, the possibility of a Merger with PCOC.

PCoC Updates: Also planning for the PIT and discussing possible Merger with MCOC.  There is now a Youth Committee – shared by both CoC’s – and both CoC’s have agreed to use the same forms and methodology for the PIT, including a new Youth Survey.

Long term stayer update: 
Portland: The 3 current lists of LTS’s are all getting very short – may begin a 4th soon. Portland is concerned about the implications of the changes to the PATH and CLIP programs. Many of the folks initially housed have been stable for over a year now. 

Bangor: Their LTS list is now in the single digits. Josh recently attended a meeting in Portland and got some good ideas. Josh also mentioned that PCHC will be hosting an event next Monday from 1:00 to 3:00 PM called Hot Soup and Housing, open to anyone currently sleeping out to try to get them connected to services and housing.

Cullen said that it appears more LTS’s are able to access PNMI beds. BRAP is also housing people again. Ginny said they have about 840 people leased up and about another 200 people searching for housing. Even with a BRAP Voucher in hand, housing is still hard to find in most areas. Donna said that KBH has some openings.
 
GOAL THREE of Plan:  Ensure Physical Health, Mental Health and Chemical Health:

DHHS Announcements and Updates:  Still no response to the Blueprint. Chet said the department is still educating providers regarding the recent changes to Sections 13 & 17.  Don commented that the ‘eligibility’ under 17 is good, but as far as availability, there seems to be a push away from Community Integration toward Behavioral Health Homes. BHH is a good model, but not for all. Chet said many clients who qualify of BHH would also qualify for CI, but that requires further assessment which is why many agencies stop at the BHH level. Dave added that CI also now requires a letter from a Doctor or Clinician, which is very time consuming (and therefore expensive). Donna added that even with these letters, APS is still questioning all the referrals and denying most. It’s very frustrating and discouraging. 

PATH: The Contracts are being put together – they must go to the Governor for approval. KBH will need to see the final contract before they can finalize their own sub-contracts with providers. They will need to help clients transition to the new providers. Also, need to figure out how to transfer or share the information currently in HMIS, so that clients maintain record of their CH and/or LTS status. It was added that about 55% the homeless population of the state is in the Portland area – so PATH should clearly make that a focus for staffing. 

The Opiate Crisis: Follow up to last month’s discussion on how to best help folks who are actively using heroin or spice. Many communities are now having these talks at a locally but we need something happening at a higher level, coming from the state. Preble Street Caseworkers estimate that they are seeing about 200 active IV drug users among their current caseloads. There are some who might be willing to try a treatment program, if there were any available and accessible. 

Milestone has sent samples of ‘Spice’ to the state lab for analysis, but has not received any helpful information back yet some six months later. Apparently, what is being called ‘spice’ here in Maine is not the same substance being sold as ‘spice’ in other parts of the country. Milestone has 16 beds - they are turning away about 200 people a month. These are people who do not have MaineCare, MediCare, or other forms of insurance. Coordination with hospitals is needed.

The Maine CDC met with some Portland providers to discuss the situation, but it was not very productive as this is not a typical ‘disease’. There was an OD in the Oxford Street Day Room the other day – it took 5 doses (about $1000 worth) of Narcan to revive the person – the person would have died without it.  ODs and/or use of Narcan are now daily occurrences in the city. 

PCHC has started a pilot program to provide Suboxone for opioid users who are homeless, and will soon begin another to provide Vivitrol for incarcerated women. The Department has a Navigator program to help women with substance abuse to reunite with their families – using FUP (Family Unification Program) vouchers – it was suggested PCHC should try to connect with that.  

We need a new model. In the programs we currently have, people just leave and use again.  Real ‘Housing First’ is one answer - it is a harm reduction approach – if they have stable housing, and access to help – even if they are still using, they are more likely to seek treatment.

GOAL TWO OF PLAN: Ensure Adequate Supply of Housing and Rental Subsides: 
John Gallagher is just back from DC. He said it looks like budget cuts and big changes are coming. On the upside, Maine’s plan for the National Housing Trust Fund was approved. The hope is to develop 20 to 25 units of supportive housing with a focus on homeless populations. MaineHousing hopes to continue the other programs currently operating, but a lot depends on the state and federal budgets.
Cindy reported that Shelter Funding applications are in and are being reviewed.  There were no new applicants this year. No new statistics at the moment, but next month she’ll bring all the Annual Reports.  

Cullen said he realizes that MaineHousing is often put in an awkward spot between providers and the administration and asked if there were anything the Statewide Homeless Council could to do to help. John said that continued advocacy for State Home Funds is important, though ultimately it is up to the Administration and the Appropriations Committee to decide.

MaineHousing is also still supporting homeless units in LIHTC projects. Cullen pointed out that the LTS’s they have been tracking in all apartments have has a 94% success rate remaining stably housed so far. John said that he has heard some landlords say they were not prepared to handle the level of services that some of these tenants require in order to remain stable. He continues to encourage other local PHA’s to talk to shelters and providers in their areas to see what can be done to best work together. MaineHousing will soon be awarding 6 new projects from last year’s Tax Credit RFP, most of them for family housing. Also, the VOA Cabin in the Woods project on the Togus campus is moving forward and they hope to begin construction early next year.  

In regard to the earlier discussion around opioid use, John suggested that hard data is needed in order to really show what works, not just anecdotes. Cindy added that data sharing is critical to compiling the sort of reports we need to paint the whole picture. Jon B. said that he has data, from Logan Place and Florence House, going back ten years, which show the benefits of housing first for chronic homeless populations, including those with chronic substance abuse. He has shared this information with the Commissioner, but it has not made an impact. His impression is that they either want “other” data, or it’s not really about the data – it’s the philosophy and the politics involved in the approach. Chet agreed that HMIS data, and the push to share HMIS data, are important, but we need to look at and incorporate other data  - from DHHS, DOL, DOE, DOC – in order to get the really big picture. 

Chet said it’s not just about the numbers or the money – it’s about “the verbs in the data”, meaning, it’s about what the data shows is happening, or not happening. Jon B. reminded the group that back when Maine did one of the first Cost Studies in the country, they were to be able to get data from the DHHS on MaineCare and Medicaid, but that is no longer being made available – and yet it is now DHHS asking for more data. 

Josh said we really do not need more data. There are so many studies from all over the country that all show the same thing – housing first works. We know the answer. We know what the best practice is. Why spend lots of time and money on yet another study to show the same thing. We provide data but are told it doesn’t answer the question. What is the question? If someone doesn’t really understand what the problem is, they may not even know what questions to ask. Maybe we need to better describe and define the problem, AND provide the solution. For example: “Limited access to health care and barriers to housing due to departmental regulations is more costly and causes more harm to persons experiencing homelessness than expanding access and lowering barriers.”  DHHS did not create homelessness and they do not own it – they may own a part, and they are responsible for fixing that part, but there are many other factors and agencies involved. We have the White Paper, and the Blueprint, maybe we need to combine those into one thing, one plan of action.

Getting back to opioid users - we need people, staff, to make connections with users, to from relationships with them and establish trust – so they can get them to accept help, or at least be there when the person is ready to seek help.  The relationships are important, but if you build that, and get someone to the point where they want to get clean – and then you cannot get them into a program for weeks – they give up – they cannot wait that long – and now they no longer trust you because you were not really able to help them when they reached out. PCHC has health care on site, yet they struggle to get even 25% of their shelter clients to walk into their clinic, and it’s closer than the breakfast room! It is very difficult, as a homeless service provider, to address opiate addiction. They overlap, but one is not always the cause of the other, and it’s beyond the scope and skill set of most shelters.


ALL FOUR GOALS OF Plan:
The Plan: Maine’s Plan to End and Prevent Homelessness was created in 2007, and amended in 2011 to try to incorporate more ‘measurability’ and to acknowledge the goals that had been achieved by that point. Since that time we have seen continued reductions in the number of Chronically Homeless and implemented the Long Term Stayers Initiative. 
· All of the numbers in the table on page 2 need to be updated. They were all just estimates. We need to use real, verifiable, data.
· Do we want to include a new sub-population for opiate abuse?
· Can HMIS track opiate use? Or who has Primary Care Physicians? Only if the data is entered.
· Other comments and suggestions were made – all will be considered for the next version.
· A sub-committee will meet Jan 6th at 11:00 MaineHousing to work on revisions: Cullen, Josh, Rob, Donna, Andrea, Elizabeth, and Bill 

Ideal Subsidy Program: Reviewed the bullet points from last month: We should include reaching out to other Housing Authorities and programs to encourage them to do set-asides of HCV and other vouchers. 
We need to identify other permanent funding streams that could be used for long term housing. What about a voucher that could be used in a recovery program?

SHC 2017 Goals:  Tabled until next month.

Press Release Topics: The idea was to get something out every other month or so, either from SHC or from a member agency, to keep homelessness and related topics in the public awareness.  It’s important to let people know about our accomplishments, new efforts, and new ideas – not just the negative stuff. Maybe we need to spend time brainstorming topics at each meeting? Maybe focus on each population?
The Point-in-Time Count is coming up – the press always make an effort to cover that – maybe we could piggy back on that and make it more than just the numbers and the night of the count photo ops. But before the count only providers are really paying attention, gearing up – after the count, when the numbers come out, we may get the public more interested. The PIT is a flawed process, but maybe we can put it into context and use it to our advantage. We don’t want to totally discredit it, and end up shooting ourselves in the foot by having people say the numbers – whatever the numbers are – are no good. 

Population Updates:

· Homeless Single Adults: LTS was discussed earlier.
· 55+: Preble Street’s Bishop Street project will now be called Huston Commons in honor of Steve Huston, longtime Advocate and former member of SHC. There will not be an age restriction or requirement but it is expected that most residents will be over 50 years old. 
· Veterans: still working to issue all VASH Vouchers by year’s end. As mentioned earlier, Cabin in the Woods should begin construction in the spring. Some of the units are for Families. All GPD programs now must reapply for their funding – not clear what the impact will be for Maine.
· Homeless Youth:  The state’s Youth RFP has been issued but still no mention of exactly how much funding is available. There is a shift to a regional approach and they are seeking applications from each region. There were lots of questions at the bidder’s conference but not a lot of answers. Applications are due at the end of January.
· Domestic Violence:  Family Crisis Services received a grant to develop a scattered site TH program. They hope to begin taking applications by Feb/March. It will house 10 households.
· Family Homelessness: No update.


Next meeting January 10, 2017 MaineHousing 353 Water Street Augusta, Maine
Policy/Advocacy Update – 12/7/2016  Federal Legislation Update:  

FY2017 Appropriations – Continuing Resolution (CR) –  The government is currently funded under a short-term continuing resolution (CR), which funds the government through December 9th. The bill involves slight across the board cuts in order to comply with the Budget Control Act, but otherwise programs will continue to be funded at their current levels.  Republican party leaders, after advisement from President-elect Trump, expressed interest in another short-term CR, that would fund the government at flat levels.  This would allow President-elect Trump to participate in budget negotiations, as well as the new Congress.  On 12/6 the House unveiled another short-term CR bill which would fund the government through 4/28/17.  The CR must be within the mandated FY 17 budget caps, meaning small across the board cuts (0.19%).  Congress must enact a budget bill before the current CR runs out on 12/9 to avoid a government shutdown.
When Congress finally does take up appropriations, they will be working with the following numbers:
· Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (Section 8):  The Senate has proposed $18.36 billion, plus $11 million for a voucher mobility demonstration. The House has proposed $18.31 billion. The Administration budget proposed $18.45 billion. Administrative fees are below the Administration’s request of $2.08 billion, at $1.77 billion in the Senate and $1.65 billion in the House. 
· CBPP estimates that $18.86 billion is likely to be needed to renew all vouchers in use, which is well above funding levels in the approved bills.  Under the Senate bill, housing vouchers for at least 25,000 low-income households would be unfunded in 2017.  Under a CR that freezes voucher funding for all of 2017 at the 2016 level, vouchers for more than 100,000 families would be unfunded — and that would be a greater loss of assistance than what the 2013 sequestration budget cuts caused.
· VASH:  $57 million for new vouchers in the Senate (of which $7 million is for tribal VASH).  The House only included the $7 million for tribal VASH. 
· FUP:  $20 million for new vouchers in the Senate, targeted at youth aging out of foster care. $0 in the House. The Senate bill also included report language containing several provisions we have been pursuing, such as widening the age range to 14-24, extending the timeline to 36 months, and directing HUD and HHS to develop guidance and training materials to improve connections between housing and child welfare agencies, and remove barriers to access.
· McKinney-Vento:  The Senate proposed $2.33 billion, which would cover renewals and the Youth Homelessness Demonstration described below. The House increased the Homeless Assistance Grants account by $157 million over the Senate’s number, for a total $2.487 billion allocation. We think that this is in recognition of the fact that, in the recent CoC funding round, HUD majorly shifted money toward high performing projects, which Republicans had been asking for. However, key districts lost funding in the reallocation, so the House targeted $40 million in ESG formula grant funding towards “communities that lost significant capacity.” Both of these are less than the Administration’s proposed $2.664 billion, which would have included funding for an additional 25,000 units of supportive housing to end chronic homelessness. 
· Youth Homelessness Demonstration Project:  $40 million in the Senate for testing strategies to end youth homelessness, out of a total Homeless Assistance Grants allocation of $2.33 million. $0 in the House. HUD recently released the first round of YHDP grants and CSH program staff are helping their communities develop proposals.
· USICH Reauthorization:  The US Interagency Council on Homelessness sunsets in 2017. The Senate reauthorized it; the House did not. This is a key issue that will need to be worked out in conference.
· HOME:  Both chambers matched the President’s request of $950 million, level with last year.
· CDBG:  The House offered level funding from last year, $3.06 billion, and the Senate offered $3.0 billion, both greater than the President’s request of $2.88 billion.
· SAMHSA mental health for the homeless programs:  $49 million increase to SAMHSA for opioids treatment, prevention, and overdose reversal and $30 million increase for the Mental Health Block Grant. Level funding for homeless programs.

H.R. 6378: To amend the Public Health Service Act to revise the amount of minimum allotments under the Projects for Assistance in Transition from Homelessness Program.  – New, introduced on 11/7/16.  Sponsor: Rep. Peter Welch [D-VT], co-sponsor Rep. Cramer, Kevin [R-ND].  This bill was referred to the House Committee on Energy and Commerce.
H.R. 4888: Ending Homelessness Act of 2016 – No new action/update.  Introduced on 3/23 by House Financial Services Committee Ranking Member Maxine Waters (D-CA). This legislation would provide $13.27 billion in new funding over five years to several programs and initiatives that would provide significant resources to end homelessness in America.  These funds are in addition to the annual funding amounts for existing HUD programs. 
S.993/H.R.1854, The Comprehensive Justice and Mental Health Act – No new action/update.  Introduced by Senators Franken (D-MN) - Cornyn (R-TX) and Representatives Collins (R-GA)-Scott (D-VA).  The Comprehensive Justice and Mental Health Act (CJMHA) recently passed the Senate and the House Judiciary Committee with bipartisan support.  It has beneficial provisions from the prospective of ending homelessness.  In Maine we have always seen a pattern where people with mental illness are swept into jails, as well as homeless shelters.  The people would be much better served and at far less cost in permanent supportive housing.  The bill includes provisions around screening people who interact with the criminal justice system for mental health conditions and connecting them with services, at all points in the justice system from intake to transition.

State Legislation Update:  The Legislature has adjourned Sine Die.  The next Legislature will begin in January 2017.  

2016 Election Results: 
National:
President:  Donald Trump
Congressional makeup:  
· Senate:  
· 51 Rs, 46 Ds, 2 Is
· Democrats:  Net 2:  Gained 2, lost 0
· Republicans:  Net -2:  Gained 0, lost 2
· There is one race not yet called.  No candidate won 50% in Louisiana; a runoff election is scheduled for 12/10.
· House:  
· 239 Rs – 194 Ds 
· Democrats:  Net 6:  Gained 9, lost 3
· Republicans:  Net -6:  Gained 3, lost 9
· There are 2 races not yet called.  In Louisiana there were two races in which candidates did not win 50% or more of the votes; runoff elections are scheduled for 12/10.
State:
· Senate:  18 Rs, 17 Ds 
· House:  77 Ds, 72 Rs, 2 Is 
· Statewide referendums:
· Question 1:  Legalize marijuana – Passed, being recounted
· Question 2:  New income tax surcharge for public education – Passed 
· Question 3:  Expand gun background checks – Did not pass
· Question 4:  Increase minimum wage – Passed 
· Question 5:  Allow ranked-choice voting – Passed
· Question 6:  Issue transportation bonds – Passed
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